4/8/2017, Board of Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes, Rhodes Building 
Present:

Bill Martell, Alisa Pearson, Karen Ribeiro, Dana MacDonald, Cara Castenson, Ed Chapin, Rick Adamcek, Richard Hall, Raymond Murphy, Kathy Martell, Gary Thomann, Fred Vanderbeck
Absent-Susannah Carey.
Meeting called to order at 9:03am by BM.
AP added vote to CCR KR added 

BM – warrant #32 $225,000 for dump truck – AP noted a request for $240

46,000 GBW – gross vehicle weight, all season spotty (sander) with liquid capability – which we use at all trucks, more env friendly, enhancer for ice removal. Plow is added. Not just a bare truck which KR noted was $100,000 per her research. Rick noted the body of the existing 17 year old truck is bad. It has steel wrapped on steel and is corroded, the double frame model is discontinued. It is difficult to get parts for this dump truck and the procss to repurchase comes from John Trickey – who put the capital plan together that has made Pelham more solvent (not having to increase taxes). It has electrical issues and a kill switch had to be added to not burn up the engine. The new truck hauls more, larger, it is about 35% more fuel efficient and produces 90% less emissions. To Rick these are important issues. Several towns have this same truck on order and prices run from $216,000 to $229,000. Right in the ballpark. In 2010 we purchased a 2007 Ford 750 dump truck demo and the price was $127,000. We saved $30,000 buying used and would like to do this again but are unable to find one. February special town meeting to buy this on the specific day of deadline. 

AP noted the exciting nature of fuel efficiency and asked about lighter truck: (rick: no, it's about the motor. In 2010 emission laws passed requiring a regeneration system that reburns the carbons, decreasing particulate matter nearly 100%.) She also asked about building efficiency in the context of green communities designation. Once we are able to prove decrease of 20% we are eligible for hundreds of thousands of grant funds and appreciate's Rick's attention to this detail. Asked about research and Rick noted industry standards change. AP asked what this is going to do for our energy budget: We have 5 trucks – is this going to be 5% less? Hard to know. We have looked at biodiesel. We can use up to 20% (max) with this Detroit engine. No one will guarantee 100% biodiesel.

KR thanked both for this effort and asked for clarification on inventory: two dump trucks – one 17 years old and one 10 years old. Rick noted how valuable the 5-6 year capital plan has been for streamlining town purchases. In diesel fuel you can get a 20% decrease over time. 3 large dump trucks, one small dump truck and one pickup truck.

AP noted the rarity of Rick as the superintendent who is also on the energy committee and he could be considering efficiency but she saw the lack of minutes on these details and the fact that we are digging around in it at the 11th hour and asked if there is more he can do to push energy efficiencies via the energy committee to be at the forefront of these efforts. Rick has not researched if this is the most energy efficient engine out there but it has the most torque so it is ideal for our hilltown. It is the “hot” product on the market right now. The topography of Pelham is an important consideration and would require research that he hasn't done. AP asked to task the energy committee for this and Rick noted concern about future purchases.  Rick asked what it would be like if Fire Chief was 10 minutes late to a fire because of these considerations.

Rich Hall noted EPA mandate is standard – all motors are the same for energy efficiency. Caterpillar does not make on road vehicles anymore because they can't meet these standards. “For us, it's a matter of horsepower and torque unlike Hadley.” Noted that in the long run we'll save on maintenance.

AP referenced the capital plan and it's projection through 2030 … Rick said the stainless steel body will last 20 years which is why he specified this. Our existing one is almost unsafe. She thanked them for all they do and underscored the need to be mindful of fuel efficiencies and the best impact as possible as well as the public conversation about what is possible and what we are choosing. This could get the town excited about lower emissions, electric trucks, etc. Rick said there were grant monies available a few years ago and it wasn't feasible and monies fizzled out. Hopes this will come back soon.

AP suggested that the BOS need not recommend this so it can strike up a large conversation about fuel efficiencies, etc. at Town Meeting. Rick said he's been conservative about new technologies – ex our de icers were making roads slipperier than better. He's concerned about responsibly spending taxpayer monies and wants Amherst to be the guinea pig before we jump in with new technology. Ex 30-hour storm and electric trucks that need to be plugged in. Alisa also agreed and noted we are in a different time and wants to have this conversation. Rick agreed that this is important and the townspeople should have the choice.

Daniel Robb noted that as a matter of course he will ask Rick to detail everything possible about the procurement of this truck and will ask Alisa to raise any questions she sees fit for discussion.

AP continued significant discussion about the importance of providing an opportunity for our townspeople to weigh in and not feel intimidated by the process we have in place to vet capital expenses. Rich said that no matter what we do things will not change. Gary noted that this lack of recommendation sends a signal that this is the wrong decision. KR agreed and noted the pivotal opportunity we have for this discussion to evoke a significant community discussion – to engage in democracy in action. Gary also noted that energy efficiency discussions are not detailed in the minutes of energy committee meetings. AP: Ask for the moon and settle for the best vetted options.

Dana appreciates the conversation we're having and underscored the fact that the meeting is driven by the voters. They will not automatically rise up to lead discussions. It's about how many hands are raised.

AP moved to accept this warrant article KR seconded, all approved. BM moved to recommend and was not seconded so it died. Not recommended by the majority so that we can have a critical conversation on this topic at Town Meeting.

BM got very upset about the Select Board micro managing the departments and sees that this is what is coming.

Article 40 - 

BM noted that not a word can be altered in order for us to approve it. Dana noted that there are significant changes. There are two parcels of land and the 32 acre lower parcel may be donated by the owner as a conservation preservation for the town. It is complicated with the easement and Kestrel trust – one concern and the Pemberton tax is another. 1-2 step process. New language reflects this. Two documents were sent to Susannah as to where the land is and the conservation restriction and what is owned by the Town. The purchase and sale is the trigger for the donation. If we approve the CR and the transfer to the town it will be mandated that it is part of a larger 52 acre deal. 

We have a lot of conservation land in Pelham but not a large tax base. It has been deemed  undevelopable by the assessor. 1990 failed perk tests. Both perk tests failed but Dana cannot locate the record of the second tests (trying to get them from Judy Metcalf, Quabbin). It is vexing in terms of septic as it is depth to ledge not depth to ground water. There is a certified vernal pond on the south side. Rare and endangered box turtle land and has been on conservation agenda a long time. Jim Lumley and Cyd Reiman did not vote to move this project forward (though it was majority) because there may be a housing lot on the north side of the property. Dana has been on the commission for 14 years (2003). Does not agree that this could be developed and in his opinion is not stripping the town of potential tax revenues. Mr. Burgess had a reputation for being strict with exemptions. Dana hasn't seen the file on this but expects there to be tests to support it. We don't have any treatment for depth testing. When you don't have 24” of permeability, his understanding is that you cannot compensate for this with a raised system (per Bill Pula). New low nitrogen system approved by board of health allows for homes to be built where they might otherwise not. Less clearance to ground water. This encourages development as 6 feet to groundwater is a major deterrent. This changes it to 4 feet.

Fred said that finance does not take a stand on other department's monies. Finance committee's question is where did all the money come from? And the second thing is a request for a map of developable land in Pelham as we're running out of this (and the tax base). Dr. Pemberton died and Mrs. Pemberton wants to move on this donation as something they've long wanted. There is a housing committee and a copy of the map Dana has seen shows that this parcel is off the developable area. Dana is announcing an April 20th 7pm meeting in the Ramsdell Room to notify townspeople of the funding of this – ½ matched by the state and ½ part of what is paid in taxes (historical, conservation, and affordable housing). There is $40,000 in private funding from Arnold Rd area (Judy Eiseman, Mary Booth, etc.) to support this already. The cutoff for this $85,000 land grant is June 30th. This will give us a parking area and multi-use for hunting, etc. Kat Deely is the Kestrel rep working with the Pembertons. He sent this to Katie and town counsel has not weighed in on new language.

Dan thought that the warrant does not have to have the legal documentation – it can be modified the day of TM and suggests Dana include a map.

Dan asked for clarification on “own in fee” and Dana noted the guidelines approved by Kestrel trust and Pelham – conserving the south 36 acres – Pelham will conserve the land but Kestrel will own. Has to have a neutral 3rd party to uphold the agreement about land use. A legal document placed on the deed to ensure that the land will be used as agreed and transfers with the deed. (hiking, deer hunting, etc.)

Dana's language – which has been left on the desk of the Town Administrator – clearly meets Katie's parameters. (noted that conservation committee articles are often not recommended by BOS). Kristin DeBoer, ED from Kestrel and others from the committee will be at TM as Dana will be teaching that day.

AP made a motion to accept the new language Dana MacDonald is presenting for article 40. Unanimously accepted. 

Article 41 - 

Charlie Thompson said the cost of carpentry is unclear, engineer is hesitant to quote but suggests anywhere from $5-10,000. Dana chose the $10,000 but noted that CPC is not compelled to spend that money – can spend “up to” and has this as a safety valve. Discussion will be held on Thursday at the library. This was not as thoroughly vetted as the community forest but this will also be well represented at TM. (David Gross, Joe, Kristin, etc.).

AP moved to accept the new language with costs detailed for Article 41. KR seconded. All approved.

Article 44 - 

Cara Castenson, chair of School Committee, presented with details about this new state statute – sanctioned way of doing what we've been doing in the past in a more straightforward way. We are currently moving $25,000 each year to the special education fund and this process would save us the step. The school committee majority vote has been achieved and also required is a BOS majority vote. 

John Trickey said this law limits the balance to $33,000 (2% of the annual net spending of the school). Questions include what would happen should the need exceed $25,000. Bill asked Fred for clarification and he restated that current process has these funds return to free cash which would require approval from the BOS to make such monies available to the school again. It would be easier to take a position for this process if it was clearer. The process is to start the account and not fund it yet. The $25,000 approval is not related (Town's monies v. school committee's monies). School choice monies would supplement. The question is whether or not there is a need for this account. Cara's sense of this is that it is about avoiding a situation of having to spend school choice funds. These things hit hard when they do and having that cushion would be helpful. 

Dan asked how this would be funded. And the SC has not established a strategy for this. Does Sean anticipate another source for the $25,000 from the Town? Could be medicaid money. These funds would not necessarily be commingled unless the town voted to do this. 

BM has been on the finance committee 20 years and noted that 2016 was the first time we've needed to use this money. Should that happen the free cash would limit our ability to do other things in the town. Seeing as there is no money involved in this article, couldn't we move it to next Spring? It could be less weighty if it is simply positioned as an empty account that is compliant with a new statute. Dan suggests the time involved in TM – smarter to wait until it is a genuine request. KR asked if any others on the committee are invested in this article and Cara thought not. AP asked about the time it might take during TM and it was thought very little but the fact that it has become an issue, it may take longer. Kathy suggested we present this as an administrative unfunded article. Dan suggested another alternative whereby Cara made that request on the floor at TM. This seems to be the best option. Fred noted that this account does require a town vote; he and Cara reviewed counsel language.  

AP made a motion to accept this warrant article as is; seconded by BM – unanimously approved.

New business: AP asked to move Article 45 to the front. Bill noted that the townspeople got upset to have to wait for non-financial articles and wanted all financial articles at the front. Dan asked who sets the order of articles and Bill noted the select board sets this order. Dan suggested that the voters have the opportunity to ask if they'd like to discuss this first.

Discussion about when TM starts – it is officially 9am with the first presentation by John Trickey with a Finance report. Dan is offering committee chair's to give a brief report as well (before their article preferably). 

Discussion about the sense of impropriety (Ed Chapin) with article movement versus the implicit business as usual practice of addressing money articles first. Kathy suggested the importance of town counsel opinion on this and Dan asked to see town code and reviewed: chapter 170 – largest funded articles given priority. Section 8... Resolutions have never been moved above articles as there is no statutory (legal) obligation. (?) AP asked about the legality of this suggestion and Dan said he will talk with Katie beforehand. After moderating 14 town meetings and 8 town committees he took the time to understand all procedure. Should someone raise their hand and “call a question”, “raise a debate”, or “make a motion”, there is discussion (unless the motion is seconded right away and an immediate vote would be in order).

BM noted that a few years ago the school budgets passed in 30 seconds. The next article was $800 for a light in front of the school and it took 25 minutes. Bill stopped the discussion. Kathy clarified that someone can call for a vote to stop the discussion which gets counted and must be majority.

AP retracted her motion.

AP made a motion to accept the total warrant as discussed today with the amended language and BM seconded it. Unanimously accepted.

KR made a motion for the BOS to come in and sign the total warrant with the amended language as soon as it is available. AP seconded. Unanimously accepted.

Bill suggested that we all do our very best to come and sign this by Tuesday morning and have Susannah get it to the printer by Wednesday. Ed asked about it being posted before going to print.

AP moved to adjourn, seconded by KR. Meeting adjourned 11:50am.
Submitted by Karen Ribeiro
